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RABIES POST-EXPOSURE PROPHYLAXIS: Change in route and dose for rabies vaccine 
 
Due to the increase in demand for rabies post-exposure prophylaxis (RPEP), new provincial recommendations have been 
released to manage the provincial supply of rabies vaccine.  At this time, preferred administration of the rabies vaccine is 
now via the intradermal route (ID) as opposed to the intramuscular (IM) route.  The ID route is a safe and effective 
schedule that has been approved by the World Health Organization (WHO). This schedule allows for dose-sparing in two 
ways: (1) The ID schedule requires three doses instead of four; and (2) The ID schedule requires one-fifth the volume of 
vaccine in comparison with the IM schedule. 
 
The ID schedule for immunocompetent individuals without prior rabies vaccincation involves the administration of 0.1mL 
of rabies vaccine to each deltoid on days 0, 3 and 7. Vaccine remaining in the vial must be stored in a refrigerator 
between 2-8 degrees celsius and should be used within six hours of reconstitution. As before, please continue to consult 
with a Medical Health Officer before beginning an RPEP series.  
 
RPEP for high-risk rabies exposures (i.e. direct bat contact either to the hands or face, or with an obvious bite/scratch) 
should be intiated without delay in the emergency department or urgent care setting following consultation with a Medical 
Health Officer. Whenever possible, we are requesting that all new vaccine starts be given via the ID route. The remaining 
doses in the series can be provided by Public Health.  
 
Low-risk rabies exposures (i.e. unclear/indirect contact with a bat; or contact in the absence of a bite/scratch) can be 
referred to Public Health via the Medical Health Officer for initiation of RPEP at a Public Health clinic. This is to allow for 
batched dosing at Public Health rabies vaccine clinics to maximize the use of vaccine and reduce wastage.  
 
Recommendations for  rabies immunoglobulin (RIG) have also recently changed. Please see the link below to the 
BCCDC’s interim guidelines. We are advising that any wound be infiltrated, if possible, and that no additional RIG be 
given via the IM route as this has been shown to be of limited effectiveness. 
 
We appreciate that these changes may be less convenient for patients; however, we need to manage vaccine supply 
efficiently to be able to continue the timely provision of RPEP when indicated. 
 
Please do not hesitate to call a Medical Health Officer for consultation or referral at anytime, 24 hours a day. The Medical 
Health Officer for Communicable Diseases can be reached during daytime hours (M-F, 0830-1700) at 604-675-3900; and 
after-hours and on weekends at 604-527-4893. 
 
Interim Guidelines for the use of RIG in BC:  http://www.bccdc.ca/resource-
gallery/Documents/Guidelines%20and%20Forms/Guidelines%20and%20Manuals/Epid/CD%20Manual/Chapter%201%20
-%20CDC/Interim_RIG_Guidelines.pdf 
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